
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
  

JANUARY 2019 

PRESIDENT 

Melinda Winship   

858 487 3106 

president@rbrwf.org 

 

MEMBERSHIP CO-CHAIRS 

Connie Munoz,  

conniem@jacomed.com  

Tammy Coleman 

tlc@maggietyler.com 

 

PUBLISHER 

Dian Higginbotham 

Higginbotham17882@gmail.com 

 

JANUARY 
 

7     RBRWF Board Meeting        

Senior Services Center, 9:30 am 
 

9     New Citizens Ceremony and Voter         

       Registration, Golden Hall, 202 C St,  

       San Diego, 10 am – 12 pm 
 

9     No. San Diego Business Chamber, 

       Courtyard Marriott, 11611 Bernardo  

Plaza Ct, 5 pm – 7pm, contact     

Melinda Winship @ 858 705 0012 
 

14   Republican Party of SD, Caucus    

       Meeting, carious locations, 6–8pm, 

       Sandiegorepublicans.org for details       
 

18   RBRWF Meeting and Luncheon,  

       Country Club of RB, 11am – 1:30 pm 
 

FEBRUARY 
 

4     RBRWF Board Meeting        

Senior Services Center, 9:30 am 
 

15   RBRWF Meeting and Luncheon,  

       Country Club of RB, 11am – 1:30pm 

 

 

 

 
Wishing You a 

Happy and Healthy 

2019! 
 

JANUARY LUNCHEON 

  

What is next for Republicans?  

Susan is a columnist and member 

of the editorial board of the 

Southern California News Group, 

eleven daily newspapers including 

the Orange County Register and 

the Los Angeles Daily News. Her 

columns engage readers with 

information on issues of 

importance to them, and the 

response has been overwhelming. 

She began her career in the 

television industry and was the 

Associate Producer of the game 

show, “Jeopardy!” before going 

on to be a full-time writer. Her most 

recent book, available in 

paperback, is a collection of 

columns on the 2016 election 

entitled, How Trump Won.  

https://susanshelly.com/ 
 

Susan Shelly 

Columnist and 

member of the 

Editorial Board, 

Southern 

California News 

Group 

The Country Club of 

Rancho Bernardo 
11:00am - Social 

11:30am – Luncheon 
 

$24 Members 

$26 Non-Members 
 

By noon on Tuesday prior to luncheon 

Via EventBrite 

https://rbrwfjan2019meeting.eventbrite.com 
or 

Rosalind Duddy 

858 485 1770 

RosalindDuddy@sbcglobal.net 
 

Please have your check ready before chec-

king in.  Payable to:  RBRWF Your canceled 

check is your receipt. 
 

If you make a reservation after the deadline, you might 

not be able to attend due to space limitations.  
 

*RESERVATION NOTE* 

If you do not receive an email confirmation 

immediately after making your online 

reservation via Eventbrite, your reservation 

did not go through. You will need to start the 

registration process again. 
 

CANCELATION POLICY: 

if you cancel after the deadline, YOU 

WILL BE BILLED unless you find someone 

to attend in your place. Thank you! 
 

Monthly Luncheon Meetings 

are held at 

The Country Club of  

Rancho Bernardo 
12280 Greens East Rd 

San Diego CA 92128 
 

Important Announcement Regarding 

Parking  
Overflow parking is located on the SW side of the large 

parking lot next to golf course or you may park on 

Greens East Rd.  

Golf Cart shuttle assistance to the entrance of the club 

will be available from 11:00am – 11:45am. 

 

 
 

 

RBRWF Disclaimer: 
RBRWF is in part the education arm of the Republican Party. In that endeavor, the 1st Vice-
President in charge of programs invites registered Republican speakers to our monthly 
meetings to inform and educate our members on a wide variety of topics. The information 
imparted is NOT to be considered as a position or endorsement by the Federation, the RBRWF 
Board or its membership. RBRWF is a 527-political non-profit organization, chartered by the 
National Federation of Republican Women 

 

 

527(n) Tax-exempt Organization 

rbrwf.org 
 

file:///C:/Users/DHigginbotham/Desktop/president@rbrwf.org
https://susanshelly.com/
https://rbrwfjan2019meeting.eventbrite.com/
mailto:ROSALINDDUDDY@sbcglobal.net


 
 
 
 
 
Melinda Winship | 858 705-0012  | m.winship@att.net 

 

RBRWF in 2019 
 

Midterms are over, and California feels like it 

could not be any more “Blue” with 29 

Democrats to 11 Republicans in the Senate 

and 60 to 20 members in the Assembly.  
 

I recently watched a segment on KUSI with 

Steve Bosh who reported that the dismal 

California Republican election results 

reflected a political disconnect between 

the Republican National Committee (RNC) 

and California voters. The Trump 

“phenomenon” has moved the national 

party further to the right, and that is not 

where the California Republicans are 

politically.  
 

According to pollster John Neinstedt, this is 

only making the situation worse in California 

causing a split in the state party: Trump 

supporters and those leaving the party and 

registering as “Independents” or “Declined-

to-State”. To 60% of California voters, the 

RNC “brand” is viewed as tarnished and not 

aligned with their views. 
 

This falling away from the party is not a 

good situation and has led to a “one-party 

rule” stated Tom Shepard, a political 

consultant who agrees with Neinstedt. A 

healthy democracy needs two political 

parties to maintain balance. Republicans 

need to unite, be ready with reasonable 

solutions, and be solid in their message; the 

traditional Republican platform of:  
 

¶ less government,  

¶ less taxes and 

¶ fiscal responsibility. 
 

Shepard says that “At some point, the 

Democrats will most likely over reach their 

mandates and alienate voters.”  But until 

then, Republicans need to get behind a 

brand that brings the California Republican 

Party together. 
 

The conservative message does not 

communicate itself. It must be shared and it 

is the mandate of Republican Women 

Federated to do so. 
 

In 2019, RBRWF members need to make an 

extra effort and become more locally 

active: 
 

1.  attend public school board 

meetings 

2.  meet with city council members 

3.  attend San Diego Republican Party 

meetings 

4.  attend local bimonthly caucus 

meetings 

5.  attend Chamber mixers 

6.  register new voters at Golden Hall 

and street fairs 

7. meet your neighbors 
 

NOTE: Dates and times for these events are 

listed in the calendar. 
 

Taking part in local meetings and activities 

as Republican Women Federated proclaims 

our commitment to conservative values, 

which will generate enthusiasm and attract 

new members. 
   

Let’s take advantage of this non-election 

year, by becoming more involved in local 

politics so we can share the Republican 

message and un-tarnish our “brand”.
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Connie Munoz, Co-Chair  |  858 485 0855  |  conniem@jacomed.com      

Tammy Coleman, Co-Chair  |  858 722 3201  |   tlc@maggietyler.com 

 

As we look back at 2018, RBRWF 

members can be proud of all we 

accomplished working to make our 

community, state and country great 

again.  The work ahead in 2019 is 

going to take all of us standing 

together supporting our President 

and the Republican Party. RBRWF 

women are up for this challenge as 

we have proven to be strong leaders 

in our community.   
 

Share your love for your community, 

state, and country with others and 

invite them to our meetings. You 

might be surprised by how many 

women want to be informed, 

involved and make a difference. 

They only need to be asked. 
 

Let’s set a goal for 2019 for each of 

our members to introduce at least 

one person to our fantastic team of 

Republican women. Thank you to all 

whom have personally referred a 

new member to us.  
 

RENEW RBRWF MEMBERSHIP BY 

JANUARY 31st for $31! 
 

NEW WAY TO RENEW!  

We are pleased to announce we 

have launched an additional 

method for renewal. Recently, an 

Eventbrite email was sent to you 

inviting you to renew your 

membership online. (It looks very 

similar to the luncheon invitation.) 

When you click on the button to 

purchase a ticket, you will be 

prompted to fill in the blanks, then 

have the option to pay with a credit 

card or check. RBRWF will absorb the 

fee for paying online until Jan 31st. 

After that, there will be a small 

convenience charge to renew 

online. Renewing online is safe, 

convenient and makes it easier for 

our club to keep track of your 

membership information! 
 

OR RENEW THE TRADITIONAL WAY 

If you prefer, you can renew through 

our website: RBRWF.org, print the 

form found in our quarterly 

newsletter, or obtain a form from 

Connie or Tammy at the luncheons. 

You can then either mail your form 

with a check for $31 to: RBRWF, P.O. 

Box 28422, San Diego, CA, 92198; or 

give it to Connie or Tammy at the 

luncheons. 
 

Tammy will be able to take a credit 

card payment for membership at 

the luncheons. A membership form is 

required. The convenience fee for 

the credit card will be absorbed by 

RBRWF until Jan 31st. Call Tammy 

858-722-3201 or Connie 858-485-0855 

if you have questions. 
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LaJoyce Robinson  |  obinsonr@earthlink.net 
 
 

California Motor Voter Program (AB-1407) 
 

A California law that registers every 

citizen to vote when they apply for a 

driver’s license also has resulted in over 

twice the number signing up as 

Democrats versus Republicans. 
 

The California Motor Voter Program (AB-

1407) was passed in February and 

became effective in April this year. It has 

led to a huge spike in voter registration 

for the three months from June through 

August versus the comparable period in 

2014. Under the law, each person who 

applied for a California driver’s license or 

identification card is deemed to have a 

“completed affidavit of registration and 

the person is registered to vote, unless 

the person affirmatively declines to 

register to vote.” Juveniles age 16 years 

and older can also pre-register through 

the DMV to be eligible to vote at age 18. 
 

According to a Capitol Weekly analysis 

of data from the Secretary of State’s 

office, there were 898,724 registrations 

during the period from June through 

August, with 328,157, or 37 percent, 

registering as Democrats and 155,980, or 

17 percent registering as Republicans. 

The largest voter designation during the 

period was the 414,587, or 46 percent, 

that refused to join either major political 

party and registered “Do Not State.” 

The registration increase compared to 

the last gubernatorial election year in 

2014 was up about 205,000, or about 30 

percent more. Democrats picked up 

52,000 more registered voters than in 

2014, while Republicans only gained 

18,000 more than the prior period. 
 

Republicans have claimed that the 

Motor Voter law is susceptible to 

fraudulent registrations from illegal aliens 

who became eligible under AB 60 to start 

applying for a California driver’s license 

in 2015. Founder of True the Vote, 

Catherine Engelbrecht, told Fox News in 

June: “You’re setting the state up for a 

disaster. They don’t seem to have a 

process in place to verify that people are 

who they say they are. It’s a free-for-all, a 

process that can be manipulated.” But 

Assistant Deputy Director of the DMV 

Jessica Gonzalez responded to Fox 

inquiries that, “Automatic programming 

will not let them go to the (voter) 

registration section. It will be 

automatically grayed out and can’t be 

bypassed. It will require proof of U.S. 

citizenship and California residency.” 
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Join us on January 9 at Golden Hall 

New Citizen Ceremony  

10 am – 12 pm 

https://leginfo.legislature.ca.gov/faces/billTextClient.xhtml?bill_id=201720180AB1407
https://leginfo.legislature.ca.gov/faces/billTextClient.xhtml?bill_id=201720180AB1407
https://leginfo.legislature.ca.gov/faces/billTextClient.xhtml?bill_id=201720180AB1407
http://capitolweekly.net/voter-registration-spike-2018-seems/
https://www.foxnews.com/us/california-to-auto-register-drivers-to-vote-sparking-fraud-concerns


 
 
 
 
 
 

Pat Shope  | 858 485 1440 |  dpshope@pacbell.net 

 

Please remember to report your Political Service hours and Community Service hours to 

support our organization. We are all busy helping and supporting various causes and it is 

important to document those hours. 

 

We appreciate everything you do! Fill out the form in this newsletter, or at the luncheon 

meetings, or send me an email. Thank you! 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
Millie Braun  | 914 643 1397  |  mbraun198@gmail.com  

 

I am currently researching various organizations to better select a new project that 

benefits our community and will give every member an opportunity to participate and 

help others. Stay tuned for more information in the coming weeks. 

 

Happy New Year!  
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Happy January Birthday to these 

wonderful members: 
 

Mary Baker  10 

Linda Van Vark 10 

Nancy Zone  12 

Laurann Martin 26 

 

Great News! 
From Judicial Watch on January 3, 2019  

 

(Washington, DC) – Judicial Watch 

announced today that it signed a 

settlement agreement with the State of 

California and County of Los Angeles 

under which they will begin the process of 

removing from their voter registration rolls 

as many as 1.5 million inactive registered 

names that may be invalid. These removals 

are required by the National Voter 

Registration Act (NVRA). 

 The NVRA is a federal law requiring 

the removal of inactive registrations from 

the voter rolls after two general federal 

elections (encompassing from 2 to 4 

years).  

 […] Election Integrity Project 

California, Inc., a public interest group that 

has long been involved in monitoring 

California’s voter rolls [joined the lawsuit.] 

 The lawsuit confirmed that Los 

Angeles County has on its rolls more than 

1.5 million potentially ineligible voters. This 

means that more than one out of every 

five LA County registrations likely belongs to 

a voter who has moved or is deceased. 

Judicial Watch notes that “Los Angeles 

County has the highest number of inactive 

registrations of any single county in the 

country.”  [READ MORE…] 

mailto:dpshope@pacbell.net
mailto:mbraun198@gmail.com
https://www.judicialwatch.org/press-room/press-releases/california-and-los-angeles-county-to-remove-1-5-million-inactive-voters-from-voter-rolls-settle-judicial-watch-federal-lawsuit/


 
 
 
 
 
 

Paula Carmichael  |  619 507 2368 |  cckpaula@san.rr.com   

Linda Porcelli  |  619 980 0067  |  linda817@cox.net 

 

CHEERS! And Happy New Year! 
 

Here’s to another successful RBRWF year! 

 

Thanks to all your support at our Bake Sale, July Luau Party Bunco, and Fashion Show. 

They were huge successes.  

 

We are excited for the New Year and hope you are too! 

 

At our November luncheon and Fashion Show. Chico õs, on Carmel Mountain Road, 

picked some fabulous outfits for some of our lovely RBRWF ladies. 

 

 

 
 

Models from left to right are: Dian Higginbotham, Nancy Zone, 

Kelly Mauzey, Connie Munoz, Millie Braun, Kay Merg. 
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Jean Anderson  |  858 486 3982  |  mugginsanderson@gmail.com 
 

 

Camp Pendleton Wounded Marines' Christmas Party 
 

On December 20th, Linda and Gina Porcelli, Paula Carmichael and I headed to Camp 

Pendleton, along with Frank Rojas and several RB Kiwanis members, for the annual 

Christmas party for the wounded Marines and their families. As usual, we were busy with 

preparations for lunch, slicing tomatoes and watermelon, chopping onions, etc., and 

setting out your donated cookies and sweet breads. We had quite a crowd! The 

children were so well behaved, and some dressed in their party clothes! After they had 

their lunch, the children were given their presents. Kiwanis provided backpacks for 

ages Kindergarten - 6th grade. (Previously, Linda, Paula and I helped Frank and Margie 

Rojas fill the packs with appropriate-age books, children's calculators, candy canes 

and assorted snacks that all kids love.) 
 

There were almost three hundred Marines, wives and children at the party. Any leftover 

backpacks were going to Marine children whose Dad or Mom are stationed at 

Pendleton but were not part of the wounded battalion. 
 

As we were winding down, we packaged and gave the remaining cookies to the 

Marines who were still there helping us clean-up!  They are so grateful for anything we 

do for them. These are the young men and women who have sacrificed so much for 

us....how can we not love each one of them and thank God for their bravery?   
 

 

 

 

Laundry Bag Donations for Veterans' Village  
 

On Thursday, December 13, we took on an additional project for Troop Support! 

Charlotte Leamy, Jane Harmon, Karen Boyle, Sara Kadowaki, Janet Lynch, Lorraine 

Shelley and I descended on Sally and Gene Hatfield's home to fill bags with personal 

items needed by the veterans, men and women, at the Veterans Village. Our members 

provided laundry bags, laundry soap pods, razors, toothbrushes, deodorant, lotions, 

moisturizer and make-up and cosmetic bags (for the ladies, white socks, etc. We had a 

very special set-up: four volunteers opened the two-gallon plastic bags, put in a mesh 

laundry bag and pair of socks, then handed them to the rest of us to fill with the other 

donated items.  By golly, it worked!! 
 

A very special thank you to Sally and Gene Hatfield for hosting and helping us all the 

way. Aso, many kudos to Sara Kadowaki for taking the bags with her (to finish filling 16 

bags that needed toothbrushes and soap) for distribution to Veterans Village, after the 

holidays. Many thanks to our volunteer product providers and "bag fillers." We had a lot 

of fun! 
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Janet Lynch  |  858 451 1074 
 

The Story of the Pledge of Allegiance 

 
 

I pledge allegiance to the Flag of the United 
States of America, and to the Republic for 
which it stands, one Nation under God, 

indivisible, with liberty and justice for all. 

                 

That's the Pledge we recite today. Let's learn 

how the Pledge came to be written. The year 

was 1892, and all of America was getting 

ready to celebrate the 400th anniversary of the 

voyage of Columbus to the New World. 
 

On October 21st, as part of a nation-wide 

public school celebration, every schoolhouse 

in the land would hold a flag-raising ceremony, 

and the schoolchildren would salute the 

flag. Time was ripe for a reawakening 

of patriotism and the leaders of this patriotic 

movement thought that it should begin in the 

schools---with a national public school 

celebration. 
 

This plan to revive patriotism was launched in 

the Editors of the "Youth's Companion---a 

magazine read at the time by almost every 

schoolchild. In the Editor's office, Francis 

Bellamy was appointed chairman of the 

Columbus celebration. He went to Washington 

to persuade President Harrison to proclaim 

Columbus Day a national holiday.   
 

This is the Presidential Proclamation:  "I, 

Benjamin Harrison, President of the United 

States of America, do hereby proclaim Friday, 

October 21, 1892, the four hundredth 

anniversary of the discovery of America by 

Columbus, as a general holiday for the people 

of the United States. Let the American Flag fly 

over every schoolhouse in the land and the 

exercises be such as shall impress upon our  

youth the patriotic duties of American 

citizenship.” 
 

If every schoolhouse in the land were to hold 

patriotic exercises, a salute to the flag was 

needed. This salute was written by Francis 

Bellamy.   
              

"The first words I decided on were 'I pledge 

allegiance to my flag' I felt that 'pledge' was a 

better school word than vow or swear. Then 

should it be country, nation or 

Republic?  Republic won because it 

distinguished the form of government chosen 

by our founding fathers. So, I added: 'And to 

the Republic for which it stands." Then I felt that 

I must describe the Republic so I added one 

line. ‘One Nation indivisible’, for the Civil War 

between the States had settled that the States 

could not be divided.  Then we should close by 

a line telling what the big idea of the American 

people was,----- so I included that in the last 

line. "With liberty and justice for all.' 

"As the final line, it seemed to assemble the 

past and to promise the future. 
                                 

The first time I heard that pledge was 

Columbus Day 1892 when 6,000 high school 

boys and girls in Boston roared it out 

together.  It thrilled me." 
 

Francis Bellamy:  "The Pledge was not a thing 

to which I could attach my name by 

copyright.  It was a free contribution of my 

brain and heart for the awakening of ardent 

love of the Flag and a stirring duty toward the 

Republic for which it stands.  It was born out of 

my own love for the flag for all the lofty 

Americanism it represented" 
  

Cited from DAR Magazine, 1989 revised 11/2001
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CONTACT YOUR ELECTED OFFICIALS 
 

PRESIDENT DONALD J. TRUMP 

The White House 

1600 Pennsylvania Ave. 

Washington, D.C.  20500  

844-872-4681 • Fax (202) 456-2461 

  

U.S. SENATOR DIANE FEINSTEIN (D)  

331 Hart Senate Office Building 

Washington, D.C.  20510-0504 

(619) 231-9712 • Fax (619) 231-1108  

 

U.S. SENATOR KAMALA HARRIS (D)  

40B Dirksen Senate Office Building 

Washington, D.C.  20510 

(619) 239-3884 • Fax (619) 239-5719  

 

GOVERNOR - GAVIN NEWSOME  

Executive Office 

State Capitol Building 

Sacramento, CA  95814  

(916) 445-2841 

governor@governor.ca.gov  

 

MAYOR KEVIN FAULCONER, SAN DIEGO 

202 “C” St.  

San Diego, CA  92101   

(619) 236-6330 • Fax (619) 236-7228  

 

C.D. 49 – MIKE LEVIN (D)  

 

C.D. 52 - SCOTT PETERS 

4350 Executive Drive, Suite 105  

San Diego, CA 92121 

(858) 455-5550 

http://scottpeters.house.gov/ 

 

C.D. 50 - DUNCAN HUNTER 

1611 North Magnolia Avenue, Suite 310 

El Cajon  92020  

(619) 448-5201 • Fax (619) 449-2251 

http://hunter.house.gov/ 

 

S.D. 36 - PAT BATES  

169 Saxony Road 

Encinitas 92024 

(760) 642-0809 • Fax (760) 642-0814 

 

S.D. 38 – BRIAN JONES,  

500 Fesler St,Suite 201 

El Cajon 92020   

(619) 596-3136 • Fax (619) 596-3140 

www.sen.ca.gov/anderson 

 
 
 

A.D. 77 - BRIAN MAIENSCHEIN 

12396 World Trade Drive, Suite #118 

San Diego, CA 92128 

(858) 675-0077 • Fax (858) 675-0688 

 

CO. SUPERVISOR DIST. 2 - DIANE JACOB  

Co. Admin. Ctr.  

1600 Pacific Hwy. 

San Diego, CA  92101  

(619) 531-5522 • (619) 696-7253  

 

CO. SUPERVISOR DIST. 3 - KRISTIN GASPAR 

Co. Admin. Ctr.  

1600 Pacific Hwy. 

San Diego, CA  92101  

(619) 531-5533 • (619) 234-1559  

 

CO. SUPERVISOR DIST. 5 – JIM DESMOND 

Co. Admin. Ctr.  

1600 Pacific Hwy., Room 335 

San Diego, CA  92101  

(619) 531-5555 • (800) 852-7335 

 

CITY COUNCIL DIST. 5 - MARK KERSEY 

City Hall, 202 “C” St.  MS #10A 

San Diego, CA  92101   

(619) 236-6655 • Fax (619) 238-0915  

 

POWAY CITY COUNCIL 

13325 Civic Center Drive 

Poway, CA  92064 

(858) 668-4500 

councilmembers@poway.org 

 

POWAY UNIFIED SCHOOL DISTRICT 

15250 Avenue of Science 

San Diego, CA 

(858) 521-2800  

 

POWAY UNIFIED BOARD OF EDUCATION 

15250 Avenue of Science 

San Diego, CA 

(858) 521-2800  

 

SAN DIEGO REPUBLICAN  

HEADQUARTERS  

16935 West Bernardo Drive, Suite 223 

San Diego 92127  

(858) 450-4600  

www.sandiegorepublicans.org          

    

REPUBLICAN NATIONAL COMMITTEE   

1-800-445-5768, ask for Comment Line  

 
 

NATIONAL FEDERATION OF  
REPUBLICAN WOMEN 
http://www.nfrw.org 

CALIFORNIA FEDERATION OF  
REPUBLICAN WOMEN 
http://www.cfrw.org 

SAN DIEGO COUNTY FEDERATION 

OF REPUBLICAN WOMEN 
www.sdcfrw.com  

CITY OF SAN DIEGO 
www.sandiego.gov/citycouncil 

CITY OF POWAY 
www.poway.org 

CALIFORNIA GOVERNOR 
www.gov.ca.gov 

CALIFORNIA ASSEMBLY 
www.assembly.ca.gov  

CALIFORNIA SENATE 
www.sen.ca.gov  

CONGRESS 
www.house.gov  

U.S. SENATE 
www.senate.gov 

WHITE HOUSE 
www.whitehouse.gov 
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Just for fun! 
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By Michael Ramirez, Jan 4 2019 
 

 

 

By AF Branco, Jan 4 2019 
 

 

 

By AF Branco, Jan 3 2019 
 

 

 

Humor courtesy of Townhall.com 
 


